MAIDEN BRADLEY WITH YARNFIELD PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of a meeting of Maiden Bradley Parish Council held on 

Tuesday 11th October 2011 in 

Maiden Bradley Village Hall at 7.30pm

 Present: Councillors Angus Neish, Ben Gunstone, Jerry Rayner and Pamela Thomlinson.  
 Chairman: Councillor Angus Neish
11/114 Welcome and Introductions

Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting 

11/115 Apologies for Absence
Councillor Patrick Nixon and Councillor Franck Baudrain had given their apologies. Councillors resolved the absence of Councillor Patrick Nixon & Franck Baudrain. None were given from Councillor Karen Richardson.
11/116 Declarations of Interest

Councillor Angus reported that he had a declaration of interest in item 16 on the Agenda. 
11/117 Minutes of the Parish Meeting 13th September 2011
Council noted the minutes of the Parish Meeting held on the 13th September 2011
11/118 Minutes of the Parish Meeting held on the 13th September 2011
Council agreed and adopted the Minutes of the Meeting held on the 13th September 2011.

Proposed: Councillor Pamela Thomlinson     Seconded: Councillor Angus Neish
11/119 Public Question time
No public were present. Councillor Angus Neish spoke to Council on his planning application for Solar panels to be placed on the grain store roof at Rodmead Farm. The electricity produced will be used for the grain store so it is sustainable.
11/120 To consider any urgent business raised by the public in public question time and any urgent items to discuss items brought to the attention of council by the public
None given, none were public present 

11/121 To receive the Chairman's announcement
The Chairman spoke to Councillors on the need to notify Clerk re non-attendance, as a quorum was needed to proceed. The issue with time management was also spoken about and the fact that Councillors were summoned and not invited to attend as Councillors make decisions etc. that are legally binding in a court of law, a Parish Council meeting was not a general committee meeting.
11/122 Clerks report
Consultation: Building a Mutual Post Office- Response Form – 
Council discussed the consultation. It was felt that Councillor Pamela Thomlinson should be given the consultation and report back to Council at the next meeting on her thoughts regarding a comment from the Council. Councillor Pamela Thomlinson agreed to take on this consultation.
Society of Local Council Clerks meeting 23 September 2011 

Council heard the Clerk report back from the above meeting. Bruce Poole the Chairman of the SLCC was the guest speaker. The Clerks had discussed the localism Bill, the loss of the Chief Executive at Wiltshire Unitary Council and other issues specific to their areas. The AGM took place with the Chairman of the Wiltshire Branch remaining as Linda Roberts the Town Clerk from Calne, who has successfully passed her degree with honours. The Clerk was voted as Vice Chairman of the Wiltshire Branch. 
Warminster Area Board, Communities Area Traffic Group

The Clerk reported to Council that she had attended the above meeting that afternoon and she could report that Wiltshire Council had purchased some more Speed Indicator Devices’ and these would be located in areas where the data had shown issues. It was hoped that Maiden Bradley fell into this criteria. She also reported that Lorry watch is to run alongside the Community Speed Watch groups. Training would have to be undertaken to highlight over weight Lorries. Several small projects had been given the go ahead and the Community Area Traffic Group had voted Chapmanslade to have its traffic management and speed issues looked into in the next tranche of funding. 
New Police Contact Phone numbers 

Council noted that as part of the National roll out, communities across Wiltshire will be able to dial 101, a new national non-emergency telephone number for the police service. The Clerk has put posters up on the notice board to inform Parishioners of the change.

Boundary Commission

Councillors noted that the Clerk had read the 2013 review of Parliamentary Constituencies in England and reported to them the suggested changes to the surrounding area. 
Parish News

Council was asked by the Parish News if a Special edition article will be placed in news after Christmas re jubilee celebrations, Council agreed to think about this idea. They noted that Bryan Glastonbury had stood down as editor and will be putting the news together. Pat Kennedy will take on the role of editor but Bryan Glastonbury will still be in control of the Parish Plan/Handbook project. 
Community Noticeboard

Council discussed the way forward following the damage to the Community Noticeboard outside the shop. The Clerk had logged the incident with the police and has a crime number; sadly the village shop monitoring equipment is broken so no number plate could be checked from the CCTV. The Insurance has an £125.00 excess. Council instructed the Clerk to inquire into repair quotations before making a claim as the cost could be less than the excess. The Clerk informed Council that she would report back to the next meeting.
The Clerk informed Council that she had heard of Clerks being dismissed on the forum for using parish equipment for personnel use. The Clerk highlighted that she used her own personnel iPhone for Parish Council business use and this linked in with personnel email as it had 4 email addresses attached to it. The Clerk was concerned that although the Parish Council approved of the use of her phone with the laptop she would feel more comfortable if this was minuted. She asked if it could be included on the next Agenda so that Council could resolve its use, if Council can resolve the use of the Clerks personal equipment there is no problem with future use. 
111/123 Warminster Art Society & Warminster and Villages Development Trust Community Art Project

Council noted the project but felt the cost was prohibitive for small parishes. 

11/124 ROSPA

Council noted that the Clerk had received the yearly inspection of the play area. The Clerk reported to Council its findings. Councillor Ben Gunstone informed Council that he would deal with the gate trip hazard. The Clerk reported that she had only received one quotation so far for the sign and would chase the others and report back. The Chairman asked if there had been a reply to the letters sent to the Trustees and Land Agent. The Clerk informed Council that she had spoken to Ben Dukes the Land Agent re the swimming pool fencing and that he had been in contact with the Trustees. He discussed the future of the swimming pool with the Clerk; she had informed him that the Estate would need to send the Parish Council correspondence relating to their thoughts on the Swimming Pools future in writing for discussion.
The Clerk reported that one of the Trustees had also been in contact and had informed her that the repairs to the fencing had been completed. He had also asked the question “perhaps the Parish Council might consider us as a possible worthy cause for part of the donation from the Frome Youth Football Team?” Council noted his comments 
The Clerk recommended to Council that a Grant application form is sent to the Trustees of the Swimming pool as Council would need to be able to justify an award of public money to a disused facility in the parish. She advised that it would be prudent to only donate money with prior knowledge of the accounts. Council resolved that a grant application form is sent to the Trustees as the Football Club donation money is to benefit the inhabitants of the parish and as the pool does not at present give benefit to anyone as it is not open for use it would be hard to justify public money being spent in this way without further knowledge. Council discussed the question from the Trustee and the Clerks advice. Council instructed the Clerk to send the Trustees a grant application form as this would give a better picture of the Swimming Pools finances and the future plans the Trustees had for the Swimming pool. A grant would be discussed on receipt.
The Trustee had also mentioned in the correspondence Re: Seat on The Knapp: “during the spring and summer months, cyclists, walkers and visitors use the seat on a regular basis.  As this is the only seat in this part of the village, I would suggest the Council considers a replacement if repairs are uneconomical” Council agreed to look at its repair/replacement in the light of the Trustees comments. 

11/125 Policy R2: Provision of New Outdoor Sport and Recreation Facilities

Council agreed to the Clerk replying to the letter received from Wiltshire Councils R2 department asking for clarification of the play area equipment, as the equipment listed was now not in service.
11/126 Play survey 
Council noted the consultation:

11/127 Warminster & Community Plan

Council heard the Clerk report on the recent meeting she had attended. The statement of works to be actioned and the headings within the plan that had been agreed and the process the group would take with the community plan.
The Clerk also reported that the Upper Deverills Parish Council would be actioning a Parish Plan as well. 

Communications with the Parish News had highlighted an issue with the financing of the Parish Plan/Handbook. The Parish News had informed the Clerk that £400.00 would fund the project but it had been highlighted that their constitution would not allow their funds to be used in this way and so they were unable to add any of their finance to the project.

The Clerk informed Council that as the Parish Council has earmarked £200.00 for this project already her recommendation to Council was that they discuss using the £200.00 from Football Club donation for the Parish Plan /Handbook update as it is for the benefit of the whole parish. The project would be endorsed and would help benefit future grant applications for the village shop, village hall and the swimming pool should it be re-opened etc. Council discussed the Clerks recommendations and resolved that the money could be donated to the Parish News. Proposer: Councillor Ben Gunstone Seconder: Councillor Pamela Thomlinson. All agreed.
11/128 Parish Steward

Council discussed and compiled a list of works required, ready for the next Parish Stewards visit. Church Street required a deep clean; the pavements were very slippery with grit and vegetation.
The Clerk also informed Council that she had received two copies of the Helping you drive safely in bad weather leaflets produced by Wiltshire Council for 2011-2012. They did give a map of the salting routes that will be actioned during the bad weather. 

Council noted that the Clerk had also received a list of complaints from a Councillor which she had followed up with the Area Highways Engineer.  Most of the issues will be dealt with by the Parish Steward. However, the Highways Engineer had indicated that that they also felt that this was a good opportunity to discuss having a meeting. This was arranged for the 18th October 2011 at 11.00am. Councillors noted the date and time of the meeting.
Councillor Angus Neish then left the meeting and Council resolved that Councillor Pamela Thomlinson would continue to Chair the meeting as the Vice Chairman was not present.

11/129 Planning
Application Number S/2011/1405/FUL

Town and Country Planning Act 1990- Local Government Act 1972

Proposal: Full planning the provision of 204 photovoltaic panels on southwest facing roof slope of existing grain store

Location: Rodmead Farm Rodmead Maiden Bradley
Council commented on the below application:
Council approved of the application and commented that it was a good use of renewable energy.
Councillor Angus Neish was then invited back into the meeting where he took the Chair.
Application Number S/201/1402/FUL

Town and Country Planning Act 1990- Local Government Act 1972

Proposal: Full planning Demolition of existing dwelling and erection of new 4 bedroom dwelling

Location: Long View Maiden Bradley

Council informed the Clerk that they approved of the application that it would be an improvement on the present building that was sighted there.
11/130 Review Charges for Freedom of Information requests

Council discussed the changes suggest by the Clerk on the Freedom of Information requests. The Clerk was instructed to change in wording to be £25.00 per hour costs and to add the Comment that Council resolved the right to refuse repeated vexatious requests for information on the policy.
11/131 VAT Claim

Council noted that the Clerk had actioned the VAT claim and £293.91 had been received in the Bank account.

11/132 Chairman’s Allowance payment

Council discussed and approved the Chairman’s allowance of £100.00.
11/133 Draft Budget 

Council discussed the draft budget and the quotations the Clerk had obtained so far. Council instructed the Clerk to obtain quotations for replacement and the fitting of the gate at the recreational area. The Clerk highlighted the various types of seating and the different materials the Council could consider re replacement of the seats. Council agreed that the Clerk look into the refurbishment/replacement of the seats like for like.
11/134 Grant Applications

The Clerk updated Council on the correspondence received from the applicants.
The village shop had sent in a grant application form for a replacement recording equipment in the Village shop. Council discussed the quotations attached to the application and approved a grant for £218.47 this will get the CCTV up and running. This would then not only protect the community volunteers working in the shop but cover the noticeboard outside and highlight the person or persons causing any damage in the future.
11/135 Accounts for Payment

Council approved and resolved the payments listed below:

October Wages







£324.10

Heat, light and wear & tear (Oct)





£    6.50

K. M. Dike Grounds Maintenance (Sept)
   



£240.70

Parish online 







£  36.00

Chairman’s Allowance






£100.00

SLCC Enterprises National Conference




£  26.00

ROSPA Play Safety Limited Annual Inspection



£  79.20

HMRC PAYEE (S Jeffries)






£  33.40

Mazars External Audit






£168.00

Maiden Bradley Village Shop 





£218.47
Receipts

Horningsham IT use






£   15.00

Upper Deverills IT use






£   15.00

VAT Course contribution
Upper Deverills



£   15.84

HMRC VAT Claim







£ 293.91

Council noted that the Clerk had moved £2000.00 from account number 07052153 to 00108234 to cover the amount of cheques to be processed above.
Council approved and resolved to sign the accounts.
11/136 Meetings for members of the Parish Council to Attend

New Councillor Training and Councillor Refresher courses 

Council noted the Training courses; the Clerk would email the two Councillors that needed to attend.
Warminster Area Board Meeting

Council discussed the next meeting of the Warminster Area Board on 10 November 2011, Christ Church Hall, Warminster and felt that as it was to be focused on Highways and Transport with Councillor Dick Tonge, Cabinet member for Highways and that the Weight limit was still the Parishes number one issue, the Clerk and Councillor Pamela Thomlinson would attend and report back.
11/137 Courses and Meetings for the Clerk to attend

PAYE Administration

Council considered the Clerks request to attend the training courses on the latest PAYE system from HMRC on the 23rd November 2011 and 25th of April 2012 .A HMRC advisor would be giving an overview of employer responsibilities and what this means for parish councils.  The second course would be an HMRC surgery on the annual returns; the cost of £20 plus VAT per course was agreed. Council resolved the Clerks attendance and the cost.
Council also considered the Clerks request to purchase a book, Street Use and the Law. The Clerk informed Council that this would help with issues with the highways as she will then have a more extensive knowledge on the law. The SLCC National Conference will have a representative there with the book shop and so discounted books would be on sale also the postage costs could be saved. Council resolved the Clerk could purchase the book for £18.00.
Society of Local Council Clerks Regional Conference

The Clerk asked Council if they would consider her attendance at Bristol Aztec Hotel on Wednesday 9th November 2011 for the SLCC Regional Conference. The Upper Deverills Parish Council has agreed to the Clerks attendance if costs can be split. This is an opportunity for information gathering and updating. Council agreed the cost of £65.00 if split. This would be £21.67 per Council.
11/138 Correspondence
Council noted the correspondence below:

AONB the Hart Magazine Autumn 2011

WALC news letter

Wickstead Play Scapes
11/139 Items for the next Agenda

Precept Budget

Review of Clerks HR

11/ 140 Date of the next meeting

The Council agreed that the 8th November 2011 would be the date of the next Parish Council meeting. The meeting finished at 8.50pm 
Members of Council considered the following matters in the exercise of their duties: Equal opportunities (race, gender, sexual orientation, marital status and any disability); Crime and Disorder, Health and Safety and Human Rights.

 Sarah Jeffries   MILCM Parish Clerk 
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